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REASONS FOR DECISION 

[1] These two similar motions were brought by two applicants who between them
represent all or substantially all of the limited partners of YG Limited Partnership.  The
LP is in turn the object of a Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act,  R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, as
amended proposal which is scheduled to be voted upon at a June 15, 2021 meeting of
creditors and, if approved by them, submitted to the court for approval on June 23, 2021
at a scheduled sanction hearing.
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[2] The motions before me seek to declare the BIA stay of proceedings to be
inapplicable to the two applications discussed below or, in the alternative, to lift the BIA
stay of proceedings to enable the two applications to proceed on a parallel track for a
full hearing on June 23, 2021.

[3] While I was invited to make a ruling on the applicability of the BIA stay of
proceedings to the two applications, I declined to do so.  I shall leave for another day
the question of whether the addition of s. 140.1 and s. 54.1 to the BIA in 2005 and 2007
had the result of including holders of equity claims in the definition of “creditor” or merely
clarified the status of debt claims such as class action misrepresentation claims or
contractual rescission claims whose origin lies in an equity interest.  Whether the stay of
proceedings is found to be inapplicable as a matter of law or whether I conclude that it
should be lifted as a matter of equity and judicial discretion is a matter of legal but not
practical interest.  In either event, it is plain to me that the two applicants’ arguments
ought to be permitted a reasonable opportunity to be fleshed out and to be heard at the
time the proposal is brought before the court for approval.

[4] The judge at a sanction hearing for a BIA proposal is always required to satisfy
him or herself (i) that the application is procedurally sound in the sense that the statute
and any relevant court orders relating to the approval process have been complied with;
and (ii) that the proposal itself is fair and reasonable in all of the circumstances.

[5] The applicants raise grounds that – if established – would lead to the conclusion
that either or both of the BIA Notice of Intention filed by the LP or the plan sponsorship
agreement that forms the backbone of the proposed plan submitted to creditors for a
vote were void.  If true, there would be no proposal to approve.  Further, they raise
grounds that could lead to the conclusion that the plan itself is fundamentally unfair and
unsound.  Once again, if established, such grounds would be relevant to whether the
judge at the sanction hearing can be satisfied that the proposed plan is fair and
reasonable in all of the circumstances.

[6] The sanction hearing on June 23, 2021 is effectively the only opportunity the
applicants will have to make their case.  Deferring the hearing of their applications until
after a potentially flawed or void proposal has been approved or implemented would be
to deny them a hearing altogether.  The arguments raised by them are neither spurious
nor frivolous.  I cannot purport to judge the merits of the claims at this early stage
beyond concluding that they ought to be heard in the context of the sanction hearing on
June 23, 2021.

[7] There is a difference between concluding that the two applicants need to be
heard on June 23, 2021 and concluding that their applications ought to be heard in their
entirety at the same time.  A pragmatic approach is required to balance the competing
interests, including those of creditors who may have a preference for even a flawed
proposal over depending solely upon the tender mercies of a secured creditor initiating
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its own realization process.  There is only so much that can be accomplished in the time 
that is actually available.  We must do the best we can do to be fair to all of the interests 
engaged in this process.   

[8] The two applicants have initiated separate but largely identical proceedings 
against 9615334 Canada Inc. as general partner of the LP.  At the risk of over-
simplification, those two applications  seek (i) an order that the general partner of the LP 
be removed from that role or a declaration that it has ceased to be general partner and 
can exercise none of the powers of a general partner over the LP; (ii) an order declaring 
that any agreements entered into by the general partner with the plan sponsor Concord 
are void; (iii) an order declaring the general partner to be in breach of the LP 
agreement; (iv) an order declaring the general partner to have breached its fiduciary 
obligations or its duty of good faith owed to the applicant limited partners; and (v) an 
order setting aside the NOI and the proposal as filed by the LP.  One of the two 
applications (that of YongeSL et al) also has joined to it a request to appoint a Receiver 
on the grounds that it is just and convenient to do so.   

[9] The primary relief sought on the two applications is (v) above.  The applicants’ 
position is that the NOI and the plan sponsorship agreement that underlies the proposal 
were filed or entered into by a general partner who had no authority to do so.  The 
grounds for taking that position are the grounds for the relief sought in (i), (ii), (iii) and 
(iv).  Those grounds are in turn based upon various provisions of the LP agreement that 
the applicants view as stripping the general partner of its authority to take certain steps 
(or to act as general partner) upon the happening of certain events including consenting 
to the appointment of a receiver or entering into the sponsorship agreement in relation 
to the plan.   

[10] I am directing that the applicants should be entitled to seek to establish that the 
NOI is void or invalid by reason of the grounds alleged in support of the relief sought in 
(i) to (iv) above.  In other words, the whole of both applications is not being heard on 
June 23, 2021 but so much of the grounds and evidence as are relevant to establish 
that the NOI and or plan sponsorship agreement are void shall be heard.  Similarly, the 
alternative position of the applicants – that the grounds raised in support of invalidity are 
also grounds that justify exercising the discretion to reject the plan as unfair or 
unreasonable even if those grounds do not rise to the level of supporting a finding that 
the plan or the NOI itself are void – shall also be heard.   

[11] I have passed over the claim of one of the applicants for a receiver purposefully.  
If the applicants are unable to establish that the NOI or the proposed plan are void and 
they are also unable to persuade the judge presiding over the sanction hearing to reject 
the proposed plan, the receivership application of YongeSL will be quite moot.  If on the 
other hand the plan is not approved for any reason, then something of a vacuum would 
exist.  The secured creditor Timbercreek has a pending application to enforce its 
security and to seek the appointment of a receiver that is currently scheduled for July 
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12, 2021.  Timbercreek’s counsel intends to file a short update affidavit for the June 23, 
2021 sanction hearing and will be at the hearing for the purpose of alerting the court to 
its position should the plan not be approved for any reason.  In that event, Timbercreek 
intends to ask the court to appoint a receiver either the same day or as soon after that 
date as is practicable.  That position of course comes as a surprise to none of the 
parties nor should it.  It is at least theoretically possible that the application by the LP 
unitholders for a receiver could have an object.  In reality – given the volume of secured 
claims ahead of them – it is unlikely.  That being said, I give them any necessary leave 
to proceed with that limited aspect of their application as well.   

[12] In conclusion I am directing: 

a. that the prayer for relief in paragraph 1(d) of the 2504670 Canada Notice 
of Application shall be heard in connection with the scheduled Sanction 
Hearing of the BIA proposal and that in connection with that hearing, the 
grounds cited in support of the relief sought in paragraph 1(a), (b), (e) and 
(f) thereof may be referred to (the same direction applying to the 
analogous prayers for relief in the YongeSL application); 

b. both applicants shall also be heard on the question of whether the 
proposed plan is fair and reasonable having regard to their interests and 
to the grounds mentioned in the two Notices of Application; and 

c. the YongeSL application to appoint a receiver will only be considered in 
the event that the plan is not approved for any reason but the hearing 
judge may decide to defer the hearing of that application in favour of 
hearing the application of Timbercreek to be heard prior to July 12, 2021.   

[13] The parties have conferred on a case timetable needed to have all of these 
arguments placed in a coherent and developed way in front of the judge on June 23, 
2021.  That timetable is as follows: 

June 7 - Cresford’s Record with respect to the LPs’ Applications 

June 10 - LPs’ Reply Records with respect to the LPs’ Applications 

June 11 - Cross examinations 

June 16 - LPs’ Factums with respect to the LPs’ Applications 

June 18 - Cresford’s Factum re the LPs’ Applications and Factum re BIA 
Proposal 

June 21 - LPs’ Reply Factums with respect to the LPs’ Applications/Responding 
Factums with respect to the BIA Proposal 
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June 23 – Hearing 

[14] I have given the parties directions regarding the conduct of the cross-
examinations.  Absent agreement to the contrary, the two applicants shall have a total
of ½ day between them  and the respondents to the applications (the GP) shall have ½
day.

[15] The parties are directed to adhere to the above timetable.  Costs of these
motions are reserved to be dealt with by the judge hearing these submissions on the
merits at the sanction hearing.

___________________________ 
S.F. Dunphy J. 

Date:  June 1, 2021 


